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May 11 - 18:  NCRC National Training 

Seminar, Camp Rivervale, Mitchell, IN.  

See www.ncrc.info for details. 

May 17: BRG meeting, 6:30p, Jersey 

Lilyôs Roadhouse, 1650 Braeburn Dr. 

Salem, VA  24153. 

June 2-8: Virginia Cave Week.  

June 8: Cave and Karst Day event at 

the Science Museum of Western Vir-

ginia, Roanoke, VA from 10a-4pm To 

volunteer, contact Marian McConnell 

marian.mcconnell@gmail.com (540) 

309-4707 

June 17-21:  NSS Convention in 

Cookeville, Tennessee.  For info, visit: 

http://nss2019.caves.org/  

July 18-21:  Karst-O-Rama, Mt. 

Vernon, KY.  Hosted by the Greater 

Cincinnati Grotto. 

Feb 15: BRG meeting, 6:30p, Jersey 

Lilyôs Roadhouse, 1650 Braeburn Dr. 

Salem, VA  24153.   

Mar 15: BRG meeting, 6:30p, Jersey 

Lilyôs Roadhouse, 1650 Braeburn Dr. 

Salem, VA  24153.  

Mar 30: Annual Karst Waters Institute 
Award Dinner honoring Wil Orndorff.  

5:30 pm, Rising Silo Brewery, Blacks-

burg, VA. Cost: $40/person.  Click here 

for details. 

April 6-7: Spring Restoration Weekend 

at Grand Caverns, Grottoes, VA. Con-

tact Meredith Weberg at the following 

email: merecaver@yahoo.com      

April 19Υ  BRG meeting, 6:30p, Jersey 

Lilyôs Roadhouse, 1650 Braeburn Dr. 

Salem, VA  24153. 

April 25 - 28: Spring VAR, Camp Pow-

hatan Boy Scout Reservation, Radford, 

VA.  Hosted by JRG.   

Oct 7-11: National Cave and Karst 

Management Symposium (NCKMS). 

Bristol, VA. http://nckms.org/2019-

symposium 

Nov 3: VSS Meeting, Natural Bridge 

State Park, VA. 11:30a in downstairs 

Visitor Center conference room.  Con-

tact David Socky sockydr@cox.net for 

more info.  

2020: NSS Convention, Elkins, WV 
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ANNOUNCEMENTS 
BRG Meeting Minutes  ï can be read 
on the BRG webpage at:  

http://blueridgegrotto.org under the 

óBRG Organizationô button.   

 
The February 15, 2019 meeting of 

the Blue Ridge Grotto will be held at: 

Jersey Lily's Roadhouse 1650 Brae-

burn Dr, Salem, VA 24153. Dinner 

or appetizers with socializing starts at 

6:30pm with the meeting starting soon 

after. 

PROGRAM - The program will be a 

photo slide show from recent cave 

trips by BRG grotto members.. 

Grotto Trip 

Rapps Cave  

Greenbrier County, WV  

Date & Time:  Saturday, February 

16, 2019. Meet at the Hanging Rock 

Orange Market at 9:00 am.  

Leader: Doug Feller 

Coordination: Susan Burr 540-989-5809 

          pondlady97@cox.net 

Requirements: Basic caving gear. 

Limits: 12 cavers 

BRG Meeting  

Notice 

Description  

Rapps Cave is gated and access is con-

trolled by the West Virginia Cave Con-

servancy (WVCC).   

The Rapps Cave entrance, 4 ft. high and 

10 ft. wide, slopes into a large room 

which is 20 feet high by 80 feet wide 

and 100 feet long, with a floor of 

smooth clay and flowstone and some 

columns on the east side of the room.  

The cave consists of two main passages.  

One extends approximately 2400 feet to 

the west and is intersected by numerous 

small dead-bottom pits and long low 

rooms.  The other passage extends about 

1000 feet to the north west as a broad 

passage, floored with huge slabs of 

breakdown covered with formations.  

The cave may continue, but no way 

through the breakdown choke has been 

found. The far end of the Breakdown 

Room connects with another room 

where prismatic jointing is prominent in 

the ceiling. 

There are multiple levels within the 

cave.  There are pits, a lower level with 

a long, 4 foot tall room containing a 

slippery mud floor. In another area of 

the cave there is a dome pit with a wa-

terfall.  There is a big canyon, and 1,375 

feet of upper level passage.   

Rapps Cave is formed in the Union 

limestone, with over 5000 feet of sur-

veyed passage.  It is hydrologically con-

nected to nearby Buckeye Creek Cave, 

WV.  

Trip Reports:  To keep the meeting 
moving along, ALL trip reports will be 

limited to FIVE MINUTES per cave; 15 

minute maximum for reports per person. 

And please submit written cave trip re-

ports to the secretary. Thanks!  

Cave Lists: Bob Guldenôs Updated 
Cave Lists can be found at: http://

www.caverbob.com/. His link to the 

ñNumber of Caves by stateò doesnôt 

work from his main page, so here is the 

direct link:  http://www.caverbob.com/

ncaves.htm  

Treasurer's Report - Trish Geiger  

January 18, 2019 

General Fund:     $3,128.90 
Conservation:     $   110.64 
Cave Bucks:     $     31.64 
Equipment:         $   185.41 
    Total:       $ 3456.59 

National Cave & Karst Manage-
ment Symposium (NCKMS) is look-
ing for volunteers and sponsors for their 

Oct. 7-11, 2019 meeting in Bristol, VA.  

Contact Wil Orndorff for more info.   

Carpooling to Caves ï saves money 
and makes for happier cave owners.   

Please remember to give your driver 

enough ñgas moneyò to cover some of 

the shared travel expenses: $5 to $10.  

Or, offer to be the ñdriverò once in a 

while, and give the regular driver a 

break. 

Dinner after Caving - Cavers normal-

ly eat somewhere after the trip, so if you 

donôt want to join the group for dinner, 

you will need to drive your own car or 

make other arrangements. 

BRG Bylaws Committee - The com-

mittee has met and exchanged many 

emails. A consensus has been arrived at 

and a new document will be available 

for review at the February 2019 BRG 

meeting. 

Meeting location - BRG has reserved 

the meeting room at Jersey Lilyôs/Salem 

for the 3rd Friday of each month in 2019.  

 

NSS Membership: 
Would you like to join or 

renew with the NSS?  See 

this link for details. 

2019 NCRC Weeklong Update :  
Due to a shortage of instructors the 

NCRC will not be offering TOFE or 

SPAR-X at its 2019 National Seminar. 

Levels 1, 2, 3 and IQ will be offered, 

and the registration information can be 

found at http://www.ncrc.info/. We 

encourage persons interested in SPAR 

to watch the NCRC website for region-

al SPAR classes.  

http://blueridgegrotto.org
mailto:pondlady97@cox.net
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mailto:NCKMS2019@gmail.com?subject=NCKMS-2019
https://caves.org/info/membertypes.shtml
http://www.ncrc.info/
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Maxwelton Sink Cave  
The BBE (Blue Ball Express) Survey 

Article and photos by David Socky 

January 25, 2019 

This was our first camp trip into the 

Sweetwater section of Maxwelton for 

the New Year.  The plan was to camp in 

the new upper level Retreat camp Friday 

and Saturday night and survey new cave 

above the camp. The Retreat is located 

up Covert Creek, off of Sweetwater and 

involves seven vertical pitches (5 going 

up and 2 going down). This is in addi-

tion to the 4 rappels that are necessary in 

the historic section of Maxwelton. This 

gives a total of 11 climbs just to get to 

the Retreat, which means that even 

though Maxwelton is primarily a hori-

zontal cave, there is plenty of vertical 

work to do.   

I met Nikki Fox and Chris Coates at the 

entrance at 6:30pm. Nick Socky and 

David Smallwood planned on showing 

up about an hour later, so we started in 

without them. I had two packs this day ï 

one 42 liter expedition pack holding my 

sleeping bag, pad, and other camp sup-

plies, and the other a side pack with my 

regular caving gear. The trip in was pret-

ty uneventful and we soon made it to the 

Foxhole. Up to this point, our biggest 

worry was whether the Foxhole was 

sumped or not. The Greenbrier River 

supposedly crested at 12 feet sometime 

late Thursday and according to Nick; 

when the Greenbrier River gets over 12 

feet, Ghost Camp floods. If the Foxhole 

was sumped, the plan was to head back 

out and go cav-

ing in Windy 

Mouth. But, my 

biggest worry 

was that there 

would be about 

two inches of 

airspace which 

would mean we 

could make it 

through if we did 

a ceiling sucker 

crawl ï scary at 

best. 

Nikki was first in 

line and after 

squeezing into the Foxhole a bit reported 

that it was dry! Well, not really dry, 

there was gloppy wet mud at the low 

spot, but we wouldnôt have to swim/

crawl through the water. What a relief! 

But we werenôt out of woods yet. After 

losing a bit of elevation on the way to 

Ghost Camp, it soon became evident that 

the PIE Passage had flooded. There were 

many pools of water we had to crawl 

through which were normally dry. The 

crawls were slimy slick with new mud 

and we had to crawl through a lake just 

before Ghost Camp. Ghost Camp itself 

had flooded once again, but obviously 

not enough to fill in the Foxhole, thank 

goodness.  We checked out the damage, 

which was not really too bad since most 

of the gear had been moved to the Re-

treat, and then 

moved on to 

Sweetwater.  

Again, more wet 

and muddy passage 

from the recent 

flooding. The Con-

fluence Room was 

really roaring and 

the Wet Walnuts 

Way had more 

water than I had 

ever seen, but there 

was plenty of air 

space. I couldnôt 

keep my chest out 

of the water and I 

floated my pack behind me. I worried 

that my pack would leak and my sleep-

ing gear was getting wet, which would 

not be good. Once through and into 

Sweetwater, Chris dredged out the chan-

nel from the crawl and was able to lower 

the water level appreciably. Nick and 

Dave later thanked us for lowering the 

levels because they were able to get 

through without a total soaking. 

Covert Creek is on the right about 1200 

feet downstream in Sweetwater, but this 

section has two low airspace sections 

and some of the deeper water in all of 

Sweetwater. And, since this was Janu-

ary, the water was COLD. We figured it 

was around 45 degrees F, cold enough to 

(Continued on page 13) 

Gypsum curls in dry passage  

The Retreat, with Chris Coates, Nikki Fox,  

and Dave Smallwood. 

Dave Socky surveying in virgin 

stream passage. 
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numb the toes and other parts of the 

body (thus, the name of our survey J). 

Plus there were numerous ótripperô rocks 

in the stream which cannot be seen be-

cause the water was murky, which 

caused us to go slowly.  

Covert Creek is a huge lead to the right 

off of Sweetwater. Huge mud banks and 

breakdown have to be traversed until 

reaching the first climb. I really have to 

give the team credit for the bolting and 

rigging done in this section. Seven sepa-

rate climbs for 165 feet of bolt work was 

done in several trips last year to get to 

this upper level. None of the climbs are 

hard, but some are in pretty gloppy mud. 

Once at the top, there is a little bit of 

crawling through nice dry passage and 

then finally the Retreat. It took us four 

and half hours to get from the entrance 

to the Retreat. It was now 11:30pm.  

While waiting for Nick and Dave Small-

wood to show up, Nikki helped me 

carve out a sleeping space in the front 

section of camp while Chris re-rigged 

the 50 footer Cousin It drop with an 11 

mm rope. Nick and Dave showed up 

around 12:30pm and after setting up and 

planning for the next day, we finally 

turned the lights out (candles) around 

2am. 

Itôs real easy to sleep in when there is no 

light in the morning. We got up at 

9:20am, had coffee (& tea) and break-

fast, and then forced ourselves to put on 

wet cold caving clothes. Actually it was-

nôt as bad as I was afraid it would be.  

We split up into two teams. Nikki and 

Nick would work on a bolt climb at 

(Classic Canyon continued from page 12) PHP33 at the end of the southern pas-

sage from the Retreat, while Dave, 

Chris, and I would continue the survey 

from PHP46, which was in the stream 

just above the Retreat. We had to put our 

vertical gear on just to do the little 10 

foot climb at the Retreat to get to our 

lead. 

By 11am, we were 

surveying in ankle to 

calf deep water head-

ing upstream, but the 

passage was pretty 

large. It was ten to 

twenty feet wide and 

10 to 30 feet high. I 

started the sketch at 

20 feet to the inch, 

but had to switch to 

40 feet because I 

could only get 5 sta-

tions on a page. Our 

average shot length 

was 42 feet, so the 

virgin passage we 

were surveying in was quite nice. But it 

was cold ï due to the nice breeze blow-

ing through and having to wade through 

the stream. Within 10 stations I had to 

put my polypro on, plus I used a number 

of hand warmers in my suit. Another 

reason to call it the BBE survey! 

The general 

trend of our 

passage was 

south, with 

swings to the 

east and west. 

At station 

BBE23 we 

ran into an 

upstream 

sump, but 

luckily an 

easy climb on 

the left led to 

a dry continu-

ation of the 

trunk passage. 

With no water and at a slightly higher 

level, there were sections with very nice 

gypsum and some exceptional small 

gypsum curls. As we continued further 

into the cave, we started to find more 

and more calcite formations, mostly on 

the left-hand wall. There was a lot of 

flowstone, curtains, and draperies. And 

then at BBE33 there was a very fine set 

of formations ascending up an alcove on 

the left. They was a multi-colored set of 

stalagmites, stalactites, and columns, 

with huge flows of calcite all around. 

Everyone was going ñWow, fantastic 

and incredible!ò and the camera came 

out. Many photos were taken. The al-

cove beyond the formations went up to 

the east where there was a climb, but it 

is likely blocked by flowstone ï but it 

was not checked. 

On the right from the formation room it 

was necessary to squeeze between flow-

stone walls after which the passage 

opened back up, but after only 30 feet 

the cave ended in a 30 foot high rain 

well. Looking up, we could see a high 

lead, but it would take bolt work to get 

up. We pulled the survey to the end of 

this section of the cave, and then looked 

around for other ways on. 

Chris found that he could climb up be-

tween the flowstone walls of the For-

mation Room and soon got into an upper 

level. He disappeared for a while, but 

soon came back to announce that he had 

found a way on. The cave kept going 

big! I have to give Chris credit for doing 

that climb. It was necessary to nearly 

levitate to get up the first 6 feet and then 

kind of squeeze up between two walls 

with exposure on one side and a too tight 

vertical crack on the other. Luckily, 

there were little footholds and elbow 

holds to help push yourself upward. 

Chris even helped by taking our packs 

up through the tight awkward climb. 

(Continued on page 14) 

White flowstone formation near  

the end of our survey  

Chris Coates in nice canyon passage 
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BRG 2019 Online Auction  

Lynn Ott has books left over from the 

Spring 2018 NSS BOG meeting for auc-

tion. We also have a T-Shirt from Cave 

Sim. See this link to check out the auc-

tion and make bids. Bidding ends March 

15. Below is a list of available items.  

¶ SERA-VAR 2008 Bristol, TN 

Guidebook 

Once up, we were back in nice walking 

passage. There was a floor channel 

which dropped back down to the lower 

level, and a pit to the right which was 

the top of the rain well we had seen from 

below. The pleasant walking passage 

continued straight south, giving us nice 

long shots of 70 to 100 feet. The left 

hand wall was composed of flowstone 

and draperies. The floor was damp dirt 

with pieces of breakdown here and there. 

After 150 feet, at station 

BBE42, the cave turned to the 

right, trending southwest. We 

soon reached a section where 

there were a bunch of really 

nice rimstone dams across 

portions of the floor.  

While I was catching up with 

the sketch, Chris and Dave 

checked ahead a little and 

announced that the cave was 

getting complicated. I 

groaned, admitting to the on-

set of sketcher burnout. I fin-

ished things up to BBE46 and 

went with the others to scope 

out what was ahead. The walls 

widened out and the ceiling 

got a little lower. There was 

more breakdown and then there was a 

breakdown room ahead with a bunch of 

small, little leads. There was no obvious 

way on and some of the leads were pret-

ty small, most likely ending in a ótoo 

tightô condition. One lead on the lower 

left of the room was a tight vertical 

crack with what looked like a canyon 

dropping down. Water could be heard 

below and rocks clattered down out of 

sight. It would take a little digging to get 

into that lead. There was also a very nice 

hand and knees lead on the left just after 

BBE46 which Chris reported kept going.  

(Continued from page 13) It was 9:30pm at this point and I really 

didnôt feel like sketching complicated 

breakdown rooms. We decided to leave 

the survey as is and let the next trip pick 

up this section fresh, so a proper job 

could be done. So, we packed up and 

headed on back to camp. It was actually 

quite pleasant getting back to camp so 

quickly, unlike past trips where it was 

hours of travel time between camp and 

the daysô survey. 

Back at camp, we found that Nick and 

Nikki had been back for several hours. 

Nick had climbed the 30 foot dome 

where they had found about 400 feet of 

passage before it was choked down by a 

flowstone blockage. There was a dig 

lead where Nick could see possible pas-

sage at the bottom of a pit and there was 

good airflow. So there is still hope for 

finding going cave.  

Adding up the footage for the day, we 

had 1963 feet for the BBE survey, and 

Nick and Nikki had 390 feet for a total 

of 2,353 feet for the day. Not quite a half 

mile! 

We had dinner and after a bit of socializ-

ing we finally settled down for the night 

at about 12:30am. Our call back time 

was 8pm on Sunday, so we didnôt need 

to rush getting out of the cave. We had a 

casual breakfast and then packed up ï 

stashing our sleeping gear and camp 

clothes in plastic bags with desiccant 

(carbide) in order to ward off dampness. 

Finally we had to suck it up and put on 

our cold wet cave clothes for 

the trip out. I was able to con-

solidate my gear into one 

pack, but it seemed heavier 

than it should have been.    

The trip out wasnôt as bad as 

I thought it would be. I was 

worried about getting too 

cold in Sweetwater, but I nev-

er stopped sweating because I 

had my polypro on. I took it 

off before leaving Sweetwa-

ter. The crawls in the PIE 

passage were a bit of a pain 

because they were uphill and 

very slippery. But the mud 

was soft enough you could 

actually get traction with your 

elbows by driving them into 

the mud. The sticky belly 

crawls just before the Foxhole and the 

Cat Crawl were the worst ï  they wore 

me out. Everything else was just tiring. 

Not drinking enough water or eating any 

food didnôt help.  

Again, it was four and a half hours to get 

out of the cave. I popped out of the en-

trance at 4pm to nice, but cold, daylight. 

We had been in the cave for 45 hours. It 

was good to be out. But it only took a 

half day before I was ready to go back 

again.  

Five foot totem near the Retreat  

¶ A Study of Environmental was Fac-

tors in Harrisonós Cave Barbados 

West Indies. 1994 

¶ 2016 NSS Convention Guidebook - 

75th Anniversary, Ely, NV  (3 cop-

ies) 

¶ 2014 NSS Convention Guidebook - 

Huntsville, AL  (2 copies) 

¶ Bat Gate Design: A Technical Inter-

active Forum (TX) 2002 

¶ On Caves & Cameras (by Thompson 

& Van Swearingen) 2005 

¶ CaveSim T-Shirt 

Visit  

https://blueridgegrotto.com/

onlineauction2019.htm  

to make your bid!! 

Bidding ends March 15 

https://blueridgegrotto.com/onlineauction2019.htm
https://blueridgegrotto.com/onlineauction2019.htm
https://blueridgegrotto.com/onlineauction2019.htm
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 Climb of the Cave Bear  
Lowmoor Mine - December 8, 2018  

Bob Alderson 

I took a detour on my way to the WVACS 

Christmas dinner this year, stopping by the 

Low Moor Mine on the way. Mark Minton 
and Yvonne Droms met me at the gate to the 

mine. We drove on right into the mine and 

parked near a climb we planned to do.  After 

changing in the chilly mine we walked a 
short distance to scope out the lead. Two 

balconies fifty feet above the floor looked 

enticing.  

We hoped they would lead to an extension of 
a lead Mark and Vonny had looked at a cou-

ple of years ago.  Just past where we usually 

park a soffit in the ceiling of the mine was 

bolted together by the miners to hold the 
ceiling in place.  The limestone is fractured 

there and a fissure continues across the top of 

the mine road.  Mark and Vonny got there by 

climbing up a rope that had been left from a 
previous bolt climb a bit further on in the 

mine. The passage they found near the sand-

stone ceiling went to a wide traverse across 

the fractured soffit.  So they decided to look 
for the extension on the other side of the 

mine road.  

Vonny set up to belay tying off on a nearby 

rock. Mark organized the gear he was going 
to use. He had his hammer drill to set an-

chors in the wall that he would use to climb 

and quick draws with carabineers to run the 

belay rope through. Along with the belay 

rope tied to his seat, adjustable daisies, the 

static rope and bolts and carabineers he had 
the usual tangle of gear hanging from his 

gear sling. Meanwhile I went back to my car 

and drove it right up to where we were 

climbing. 

We made a simple plan: first 

climb up in the corner to the 

balcony on the right, which 
was closest to the facture, and 

then use that as a stage to 

climb over to the balcony 

above on the left. 

Simple plans seldom work out 

as you would like them to. 

After setting several bolts the 

rock dictated a slight change 
in plans. The rock in the direc-

tion we originally intended to 

go was too fractured by the 

minerôs blasting to put secure 
anchors in. So, Mark had to go 

straight up in the corner for 

about 30ô before he found 

rock solid enough to start 
heading out to the right. Reaching out as far 

as he could with the drill in his right hand, he 

started an upward traverse. Shallow ledges 

made to going easier, helping support his 
weight, but sloping too much to stand up on 

and balance. 

Mark stopped climbing where he could just 

look over the lip of the ledge. It was just a bit 
too sketchy to scamper up to and he didnôt 

have any more anchors.  The ledge was cov-

ered with loose rock and sloped up to the 

ceiling in back. There seemed to be a slim 

hope of a passage in the back if we dug 

through the rubble. Mark set 

bolts to anchor the static line 
and invited me to climb up 

and take a look. 

When I reached his last 

anchor I agreed with his 
assessment. Climbing on the 

ledge would be a scramble 

up a steep slope covered 

with loose gravel and stones. 
Getting to the potential lead 

on the far side would require 

traversing across the slope 

while the loose stones assist-
ed gravity trying to slide me 

down.  The lead didnôt look 

great so I demurred on the 

climb and prepared to come 
down, de-rigging the climb-

ing gear as I went. 

Dismantling the climb was going to be nearly 

as exciting as the climb up was. I had to fol-
low the traverse Mark did in reverse order 

without doing an abrupt pendulum into the 

wall.  I doubled the belay rope up through the 

final anchor at the top and tied it into my 

seat, then put a carabineer on to hold the two 

lines together. This, along with Vonnyôs 
belay, held me to the wall as I removed the 

anchors.  

On the way down I placed two anchors for 

the static line, which I tied off in preparation 
for climbing up to the left hand ledge. After 

removing all of the climbing gear I put my 

ascending gear on the static line, pulled the 

belay line down, and back climbed on my 
ascending gear to the bottom.  Mark and 

Vonny were already packing up by the time I 

got down.  We sorted gear, packed up and 

drove on to the party.   

So, we completed a sporting 55ô climb, 

which as is often the case for many climbs, 

didnôt do much more than satisfy our curiosi-
ty. Evidently the miners stopped mining in 

that direction and left the ledge. Vonny felt 

that she was being watched the whole time 

as she belayed. Looking up from where she 
was belaying, Vonny noticed that the water 

seeping through cracks had spread into the 

image of a huge Teddy Bear guarding the 

sandstone ceiling. With stubby legs, arms 
splayed out to the side and little ears on a 

huge head, he was looking directly down at 

us: wondering about our intentions no doubt. 

Three days later I showed Dave Socky and 
Dave Collins the climb. The  bear, no longer 

threatened, had left. 

Mark Climbing and Vonny belayingΦ  

Photo by Bob Alderson  

Mark climbing below the cave bear.   

Photo by Yvonne Droms 
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 Lowmoor Survey  
Bob Alderson 

November 24, 2018  

After a year absence I returned to the 

Lowmoor Cave to survey with Dave Socky 
and Mark Hodge. My last survey there was 

in the fall 2017 and aside from a short trip 

last spring to check out a broken rope I had-

nôt been able to get back. 

Saturday morning was rainy and icy. My 

traction control warning light came on sever-

al times on the drive up I-581. Dave didnôt 

recognize my car right off at the Daleville 
Park and ride but finally spotted the bat stick-

er on my tailgate. Mark decided not to brave 

the weather because he had an additional 

hour of icy roads to drive from Highland 
county.  Dave and I were determined to go 

ahead anyhow and we packed up in his car. 

We drove right into the Truck Entrance of 

the mine and parked in a nice dry spot, creat-
ing resounding echoes when we closed the 

car doors. As we hiked through the mine to 

the cave we heard a sound we had never 

heard there before: the sound of falling wa-
ter. A stream was flowing down the climb 

from the mine up into the cave. A waterfall 

was falling into the natural entrance and 

running down into the mine and pooling in 
the mine passage below. Some of the water 

was working its way down the cave passage 

and sinking into the fill.  

Other than the unexpected water, the trip to 
the survey lead was short and uneventful.  

Dave wanted to finish the survey of a room 

left from a previous trip where Nick Socky 
and Eric Pelkey did a nice 20ô climb between 

the walls at the end of a canyon and rigged a 

rope from a bolt they set at the top. I chim-

neyed up and used the rope as a hand hold at 

the top.  Dave climbed with his vertical rig. 

I wandered a little while I waited for Dave to 

climb. A short passage went into a big room. 

Tales of earlier visitors were evident: a faded 

orange out arrow and a large capital ñAò 

smoked on the wall with a carbide lamp. 

Further on someone wanted us to know that 

they had been there in 1950. 

When Dave caught up we decided to survey 

the perimeter of the room. The room was 

about 50ô long and 30ô wide with a bowl 
floor. The ceiling was a flat jigsaw puzzle of 

sandstone with water dripping through the 

gaps between the pieces. We could see where 

the large pieces of breakdown on the floor fit 
into the puzzle on the ceiling. From a survey 

station on top of a mud slope on the side of 

the room we went across the room to a high-

ly angled slope of shale, sandstone and mud 
that went up past the edge of the ceiling. 

Gravity asserted itself on the slope and even-

tually everything found its way to the bot-

tom: mud, stones, Distos, sketch books and 

cavers, all together or a piece at a time. 

This only led to breakdown 

and rubble fill.  A muddy 

slot to the side looped back 
into the room we just left. 

Reorienting, we followed a 

trail in deep guano on the 

side of the room to a walking 
passage roughly parallel to 

the one we came in on. Phil 

Lucas surveyed this passage 

in the 1960ôs and we found 
one of his faded carbide 

stations in the passage.   

A collapse of iron rich sand 
stone ended our survey in 

this direction. We dubbed 

this the ñIron City Termi-

nus.ò  We left a couple of potential digs in 
the rubble and muck that may yield a bit 

more passage.  Partially hidden under the 

breakdown a strange feature caught our eye, 

a glossy black coating precipitated onto flow 
stone. Perhaps manganese or hematite 

leached out of the rock and 

rubble and deposited with 

the flow stone. While I 
spent my time sketching, 

Dave had plenty of time to 

take pictures. 

We returned to the big room 
and turned our attention 

back to the side of the room 

where ongoing drainage 

created a couple of narrow 
high walled canyons. Slid-

ing down a steep slot be-

tween a wall and a large 

drop block we came to an 
abrupt turn into a deeper 

canyon. Water dripping down from above 

threatened to ruin the sketch. The high can-

yon passage ended in a steep wall of fill. 
Drips ran together into little streams that ran 

down impassable drops. A beautifully fluted 

wall of massive limestone sat on top of thin 

horizontally  bedded limestone  with thin 
layers of shale or mud stone between the 

layers. 

Our final task in the area was to survey the 

next canyon over. We traversed into it across 
slippery breakdown jammed between the 

walls. I climbed down over sharp fluted 

walls to a muddy floor and up to the ending 

in the ubiquitous rubble and fill that we 
found every passage we saw that day. Dave 

waited on a slippery boulder and I went back 

underneath his perch and found the mud we 

had been missing all day. Looking over a 
mound of mud that looked like it may head 

into something I dug at the mud until I was 

finally able to look down a 20ô drop in a 

narrow drippy canyon with some air. A slot 

in the wall led off at the bottom.  More dig-
ging and some bolts for rigging could make 

the drop doable, but just barely. 

We didnôt have the time or the gear to pursue 

this snug pit so we packed up. Dave rap-
pelled down the drop and I slid down the 

wall on an arm rappel. My coveralls were 

muddy from digging and I didnôt want to get 

my harness dirty.  

On the way out we looked to see where all 

the water coming in the entrance was going. 

Some went into the cave and dispersed 

somewhere while most of it ran down the 
climb into the mine pooling in one of the 

side headings of the mine. We wandered 

then for a bit in the mineôs maze looking for 

the car, happy to find that it hadnôt wandered 

off or been stolen. Iron rich stalagmite cross section.  

Photo by Dave Socky  

Manganese or Hematite?  

Photo by Dave Socky  
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On Sunday, January 20, 2019 Bob Al-

derson set up a spur of  the moment trip 

to check some high leads in the mine 

section of Lowmoor. I invited Jason 

Delafield and Bob talked Keith Goggin 

into joining the fun.  

We parked in the mine, which was really 

cold. Our first goal was a climb near 

EW8, which really only required a few 

nails near the top and then a bolt for the 

safety line. At the top was a crawlway 

over broken rock. Time to survey! 

Keith was not really set up to cave, but 

he did have a very nice DSLR camera, 

so while Bob, Jason, and I surveyed, 

Keith wandered around the mine and 

took photos. 

Climbing in Lowmoor  
By Dave Socky with photos by Keith Goggin 

Below are some of the excellent images 

that Keith obtained while we squeezed, 

surveyed, and sketched in about 200 feet 

of flat-out belly-crawl. Keith had it a lot 

easier, but we were warmer. 

Our survey, as expected, ended in anoth-

er overlook into the mine.  

We then climbed up high near the truck 

entrance where there was a left lead and 

a right lead. Bob got to the top of the 

right lead, which ended and did not con-

nect with the left lead. It was late in the 

afternoon so we decided not to try for 

the left lead, which would have required 

setting 2 to 4 bolts.  

Bob and I then took Jason and showed 

him the part of Lowmoor Cave which 

intersected with the mine. Afterwards, 

we  had dinner at Penny's Diner. 

Entrance with Dissolution Features  

Mine Entrance with Tanks  

Mine Passage number 2 

High Lead Climb in Lowmoor  



The Carbide Dump 
18 

 

February 2019, V54, #2 

 

 

 

dured a soaking when Amos ñdrained 

the swampò! From Mark ñAmos had 

just started draining the big pool of 

water in my direction when I splat-

tered my face and eyes with mud. I 

was still trying to get the mud out of 

my eyes when Amos said "Watch out, 

here comes the water!" Only I could-

n't open my eyes yet, and then all of a 

sudden my whole body gets drenched 

with cold water. I really don't mind 

draining the swamp, just NOT in my 

directionò.  Now all that is left is an 

easy 4 hour trip to install the remain-

ing 5 sections of track and knock off 

some ledges in the canyon that leads 

out of the Blister Crawl. The best part 

is that it is nice and dry and you can 

almost stand up. In the dig, we are 

about 15 feet into the canyon. There it 

makes a left turn into a canyon 1.5 

feet wide and 12 feet high, with a 

couple of obstructions that need to be 

removed. We can see 15 feet down 

the canyon after the left turn. 

11/17/2018: Susan Burr report-

ed on the BRG trip to Scott Hollow 

Cave, WV.  Doug Feller was the 

leader. On the trip were Susan Burr, 

Jeff Huffman, Bill Walker, Lauren 

Appel, and Nick Schmalenberger. We 

went down to Mystic River, then 

downstream to the sump, where we 

went up the scary extension ladder to 

bypass the sump. We then explored 

around, made it to another sump, and 

then returned to the entrance.  

1/1/2019:  Jeff Huffman and 17 
people (including 3 little kids) went to 

Crossroads Cave, VA. It was like 

herding cats! They finally got out ok. 

1/2/2019: Mary Sue gave a cav-

ing talk to seven seniors at Grace 

United Methodist Church. Her slide 

projector broke down, but they had a 

DVD player to show ñDiscovery of 

Grand Cavernsò. They loved it. 

1/12/2019:  Susan Burr took 

Braven (age 5-1/2) and his dad Dustin 

to Dixie Caverns, VA.   

1/12/2019: Mary Sue Socky,      

Jen Suggs, and Trish Geiger went to 

Island Ford Cave, VA and had a great 

time. It was Jenôs first wild cave trip. 

1/11/2019 : Culverson Creek 

Cave, WV. Participants included David 

Socky, Nick Socky, and Aaron Clair. 

We went to the Wildcat entrance and 

into the Wildcat passage and did the bolt 

climb on the left, just past the high lead 

canyon passage (which is on the right). 

Nick did the bolting and Aaron belayed. 

Dave took pictures and cut steps in the 

mud slope up from the stream. Nick put 

in 8 bolts and found that the lead didn't 

go. There was a tight slot at the top 

which is really a dig, but not worth the 

effort it would take. It was a short five 

hour trip.  

1/16/2019: Helectite Cave, VA. 

Participants included David Socky, Phil 

Lucas, Mark Hodge, and Amos Mincin. 

We went straight to the Supersweet dig 

in order to lay in more rail track sections 

so the dig can continue. It was a good 7 

hour trip with all track laid except the 

last 20 feet or so. The rail cart works 

great - Phil even took a ride on it to get 

back out of Blister Crawl. The ñBò team 

(Phil and Dave) had the task of feeding 

rail sections to the ñAò team (Mark and 

Amos) who installed the sections after 

preparing the surface. Happily we fin-

ished the area with large puddles and the 

balance will be dry. Mark Hodge en-

 

19 members and guests attended the 

January 18, 2019 BRG meeting! 

BRG currently has 42 members and 4 

subscribers for 2019. 2019 BRG mem-

bership cards and membership lists will 

be available at the March meeting. 

Know of a potential caver? Bring them 

to a BRG meeting, sponsor them on a 

BRG activity, do lots of fun things with 

the best cavers around ~       

Cave Softly and Safely 

Membership 
Updates 

Spring Restoration at 

Grand Caverns 2019  
 

The date for the 

annual conserva-

tion project at 

Grand Caverns is 

Saturday, April 6, 

2019. This is a fun 

and worthwhile 

project that unites 

cavers from across 

the region. The VAR Conservation 

Committee hosts the project and pro-

vides lunch and dinner to participants. 

Please RSVP to Meredith Hall Weberg 

(merecaver@yahoo.com) so the com-

mittee will have enough food. More in-

formation will be sent out as the date 

nears. 

Possible WNS Treatment 
 

(Orig. from WVACSGoogleGroup, 2/2/2019) 

 

In an old abandoned manganese mine 

site in Arkansas, scientists are testing a 

potential treatment for White Nose Syn-

drome in bats.  The treatment involved 

applying polyethylene glycol, a fungi-

cide that doesn't harm the environment, 

to the cave interior.  Scientists also used 

bursts of blue disinfecting ultraviolet 

light on certain places along the walls 

and ceiling, and will be studying the 

sites.  Hopefully the treatment will de-

stroy the Pd fungus without harming 

other cave life, and can be used at other 

sites.  

Click on this link for the full story. 

mailto:merecaver@yahoo.com
https://www.npr.org/2019/01/22/687527856/biologists-test-promising-treatments-for-bats-threatened-by-fungal-disease
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April 25 - 28, 2019  

The Spring VAR 2019 will be at Camp 

Powhatan in Wytheville, VA. This is a 

Boy Scout Camp, so there will be plenty 

of other things to do for those who have 

children - it's family friendly. There are 

hiking trails, a lake to canoe in and fish, 

and a rock climbing wall. They have 

17,000 acres.....yes 17,000 - this is not a 

typo. 

We are planning on registration opening 

early for those who drive down from up 

north and for those who want to get in 

more caving - like we used to do years 

ago before the moratorium. 

There will be three types of camping for 

the weekend. Regular tent camping, Ad-

irondack camping, and cabins. Those 

who have RVs, there will be a parking 

lot for them to park in. At this point, we 

do not know if there are RV hook ups. 

The Adirondack area contains 3-sided 

buildings with an overhanging roof with 

bunks inside. Small groups can team up 

and use one building. They sleep six or 

eight people each and there are 10 to 12 

buildings. The cabins are set up with 

bunks as well. 

There are showers in separate shower 

outbuildings. 

We will have led trips on Saturday and 

will provide maps and markers for those 

who want to cave on Friday and Sunday. 

There will be many cave trips, we hope 

around 20, ranging from easy to hard 

and a few vertical trips. 

When we open early registration, we 

will have one or two areas with cave 

descriptions and the Option to sign up 

then and there. We are against the mad 

rush on Friday night. Early sign up for 

trips will also be available online for 

Spring VAR 2019  
by Ken Mays 

those who preregister. The Adirondacks 

and cabins will also be reservable online 

for those who preregister. Once a build-

ing or cave trip is full, it will be marked 

as such and no one else will be able to 

sign up online. 

Dinner will be provided on Saturday. 

Most likely burgers and hot dogs, with 

plenty of veggie options such as veggie 

burgers, salad, veggie baked beans, 

mashed potatoes, cornbread, and cob-

blers for dessert. The menu may change 

as time nears. 

The Saturday evening program and en-

tertainment is still being lined up. Cost 

for the meet is also still being worked 

out. So stay tuned to the VAR ListServ 

and read the Region Record for more 

announcements about the Spring VAR.  

Hope to see you at Camp Powhatan!  

Roanoke Cave & Karst Day 
 

Blue Ridge Grotto will be hosting a 

Caves and Karst Day event at the Sci-

ence Museum of Western Virginia 

(Center on the Square) on Saturday, 

June 8, 2019 from 10a-4p. This is in 

conjunction with National Caves & 

Karst Day and Virginia Cave 

Week.  We will have free handouts of 

info about caves, bats, sinkholes, and 

karst. We will be showing the Murder 

Hole Cave movie and offering books 

and movies for sale. We will have 

"show and tell" of caving equipment 

and about caves and have Q&A oppor-

tunities.  We will need volunteers to 

help during the day. More information 

to follow. If you are interested in help-

ing on this project, please contact Mari-

an at  marian.mcconnell@gmail.com  

or phone  (540) 309-4707.   

Saturday January 26, 2019. 

 

Trip members were myself, Amanda 

and Nigel Willis and Nathan Roser. 

Amanda treated her dad to a cave on 

his 61st birthday. Though it was a cold 

West Virginia day, you would not have 

thought that Nathan would be shirtless 

in the photo. Boarhole has all the great 

features for a West Virginia cave ï 

sticky mud that loves to gobble up 

your boots, cold snow melt water to 

freeze your toes within 5 minutes, 

crawling, scrambling, and some walk-

ing up-right. Oh yes, cave entrance 

after a hike to the top of the mountain. 

A challenging trip for an old caver. 

Johnôs not 26 anymore.  

Trip to Boarhole Cave,  Greenbrier County, WV  

By John Fox 

Nathan Rose, Nigel Willis,  

and John Fox  

mailto:marian.mcconnell@gmail.com
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Photo Gallery  
Tawneys, Porters, and Crossroads 

Trying to dig open Porters gate.  We 

were unsuccessful.  It is still  blocked.  

Photo by Susan Burr  

Bill Walker and Brandon Phipps trying 

�W�R���J�R���W�K�U�R�X�J�K���¶�6�P�D�O�O���0�D�Q�·�V���6�K�R�U�W�F�X�W��
in Crossroads. Photo by Susan Burr  

Shield formation in Tawneys. Photo by Lauren Appel  

Formation in Tawneys.  

Photo by Lauren Appel  

Dominique Dziadowicz  in Tawneys. 

Photo by Lauren Appel  


